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The Blue Mountains Food Co-op is a member-owned, not-for-profit organisation. We
value community, respect the environment and promote equality and social
responsibility.
We seek to provide an accessible and welcoming shopping environment, and share
information to help members and the broader community make informed choices about
what they eat and how they live.
Our mission is to provide high quality food and eco-friendly products, and support and
inspire members and the local community to make healthy and sustainable living
choices.

MISSION STATEMENT
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DIRECTORS

Georgia Page, Chair Narelle Wilson, Treasurer Luke Reeves, Secretary

Alex WalkerBert FranzenRowan Druce

Peter Perry

For more information about our board of directors, and
to view past annual reports see bmfoodcoop.org.au



0 4  |  A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 2 1

A MESSAGE FROM THE CHAIR
The Annual General Meeting (AGM) is an
opportunity for the Directors of the Co-op
to update members on our activities and
to hear members’ ideas and concerns and
as such, is key to the success of Co-op
and board – we seek to represent all
members to the best of our ability so
your attendance at the AGM is invaluable
and much appreciated.
Our last members meeting was the 2020
AGM in November, and I will look back
over the full year in this review. 

Our directors bring a wide range of
professional experience to their roles,
and a healthy range of opinions to the
table. We work closely with the Co-op’s
Manager and have reinstituted an annual
combined staff/board meeting and
determined that each director will attend
one staff meeting per year, to ensure that
we maintain open and clear
communications.
Following the rule change passed at our
2020 AGM, which removed the Staff
Board position from the board structure,
Sonya Byron stepped down from the
board in December 2020. Sonya joined
the Co-op board as a Staff Director in
2016 and was a committed and proactive
member of the board. On behalf of the
Co-op and board, I thank Sonya for her
insights and contribution. 

THE BOARD

The board has recruited three directors
to temporary positions this year and
have advertised for, and selected,
volunteers with skills to augment our
existing strengths and provide the Co-op
with a broad knowledge base. 



We also farewelled two directors, Louise
O’Halloran, who stepped into the role of
Chair while I took a leave of absence in
2020, and Ursula King. 
As a volunteer board, we depend on the
generosity and commitment of our
members to populate the board, and I
extend my heartfelt thanks to Louise and
Ursula for the time and energy they
brought to their time on the board. As
always, our goal is to identify how the
board can best serve the Co-op’s needs. 

FORWARD THINKING

Our survival and growth have been
driven by a communal belief in the
importance of good, clean food and the
power of community. 
We welcome new members every month,
and love sharing the memories of
members who have been here since the
beginning.
As always, we invite you to be actively
involved in your Co-op – volunteering and
sharing your skills and ideas – we exist for
our members. 

As always, my deepest thanks go to Co-op
staff for yet another productive year. Our
stable membership is due, in no small part,
to our committed and wonderful staff, and
volunteers. 
However, the trend of slower growth has
continued this year; the impact of Covid-19
making it harder to track because of the
wild swings in purchasing habits that come
with lockdowns. We are monitoring this
closely and are working on several
strategies to develop our members’
experience. Customer service, marketing,
and refitting the current shop are all on
the table.
Feedback is essential in assisting us to
meet members’ wants and needs. We are in
the process of preparing to engage happy
and dissatisfied shoppers in a survey that
we hope will provide broad-ranging and
useful information. 
An ongoing question from members is
about whether the Co-op is moving
premises. Our quest for the ideal new
location has not borne fruit and we are
in the process of considering other ways
that we can address our space issue.

40 YEARS STRONG

In 2021, we celebrate the Co-op’s 40th
year! What an extraordinary achievement
– 40 years of member-driven
collaboration and creation.
2020-21 has been an highly unusual and
challenging year in the world, which has
only reinforced my gratitude for the
place and community we live in. 
Every time I walk into our buzzing and
abundant shop, my overwhelming
thought is how lucky we are to have this
co-operative as one of the mainstays of
our community. 
Here’s to the next 40 years as a healthy
local business that supports local
growers and producers and provides
members and customers with a genuine
alternative to shopping with the big food
corporations. We have fantastic staff,
loyal members, our local produce section
is abundant and every day we throw
open our doors to provide good food that
doesn’t cost the earth! 

GEORGIA PAGE
Blue Mountains Food Co-op, Chairperson
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MANAGER'S REPORT
The changes to our financial year now
ending on the 31st March has meant that
this year has sped by at lightning speed.
But compared to our previous financial
year it has been much less dramatic.
There have been no rushes on toilet
paper or eggs, much less general panic
and anxiety, and I’m happy to say a lot
more harmony and happiness amongst
our team even with the current
lockdown.
Since July last year the Co-op has
continued to trade steadily and sales
were up 3% on the same period the
previous year, due, in part, to the
increase in cash circulating in the
community as a result of the job keeper
allowance. 

Sales Trends

Chocolate, packaged groceries, baskets,
candles and skin care products were the
standout sales of the last reporting
period with December trading the largest
December ever.

A worrying trend from this period is the
downturn in sales of bulk cereals, grains
and legumes. This may be due to price
point, more competition in Katoomba,
shoppers being time poor and opting for
pre-packaged goods, or a lack of basic
skills around preparing these foods.

Suppliers 

Sadly, late last year we lost our supply of
locally grown Lin’s Organic produce as
the Lin family retired from the toil of
farm life and experimented with leasing
their farm to a couple of budding
farmers. Unfortunately, the arrangement
didn’t work out for either party and we’ve
have had to source kale, silverbeet,
lettuce and herbs from the markets since
the beginning of this year. We’re
planning to form a partnership with Farm
it Forward in spring in order to source
more of these popular greens locally and
have been investigating other local
suppliers like Five Serves, Urbavore Blue
Mountains, and Megalong Grown.
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Looking Ahead

We’re looking forward to a full board in
the coming year and have many exciting
projects in train including making the
most of the space we have and
communicating more with our members
to find out what they really want from
their Co-op. We’re keen to cultivate more
joy for all who enter our doors!
An unexpected staff shortage last year
led to the recruitment of some fabulous
new workers and it has been a total
delight for us to work with our
newcomers: Jack, Alia, Becs and Del. 

A slight reshuffle of roles has resulted in
two staff, Maddison and Nic sharing the
role of assistant stock coordinator. 
The Co-op is turning 40 this year and we
can’t wait to celebrate this incredible
milestone together with a laneway party
in November, lockdowns willing (date
tbc). 

HALIN NIEUWENHUYSE
Blue Mountains Food Co-op, Manager
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TREASURER'S REPORT
Using words from Luke, our Secretary, in
the July newsletter, ‘Some of you may be
feeling a sense of deja vu - "didn't we
just have an AGM?" - and you would be
right: the meeting now occurs earlier in
the year because the Co-op has changed
from a June-July reporting year to an
April-March reporting year. Among other
things, this change means that the Co-
op's auditor does not have to manage
multiple audits all at once, helping take
the stress out of the process - and that's
always a positive thing.’ Great
explanation, thanks Luke.
The 2021 audit was for the interim
period of 1 July 2020 to 31 March 2021.
 To assist in comparing this 9 month to
the previous 12 months, I’ve created the
spread sheet on the following page.

Looking at the Co-op’s main assets, as at
31 March 2021, our cash reserves were
$1,120,446.00 an increase of over 6%
and inventory $181,690.00 an increase of
over 14%.
Without our dedicated staff, volunteers
and board, plus the continued support of
our members, the Co-op wouldn’t have
achieved this strong financial position
over the past 40 years. I’d like to thank
everyone and I commend the Accounts to
the meeting.

NARELLE WILSON
Blue Mountains Food Co-op, Treasurer



PROFIT & LOSS COMPARISON
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There were 2490

paid members of the

Co-op as at 31st

March 2021
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DONATIONS REPORT
The 2020-2021 Financial Year End 10%
donations budget was $7914.71.
Additionally $691.63 was carried forward
from 2019-2020 bringing the total to
$8606.34.

The year has been unusual as this was
the first nine-month reporting period for
Blue Mountains Food Co-op and many of
the face to face activities carried out by
community groups have ceased due to
Covid-19 restrictions.

International Women’s Day Donation $500

Waminda Aboriginal Women’s Health and
Welfare Service - birthing on Country -
Nowra NSW

Blue Mountains Refugee Support
Group - Food for refugee families and
advocacy and support
Cancer Wellness Support - for
complimentary therapies
Blue Mountains Women’s Health and
Resource Centre - Aboriginal
women’s camp and groups
Mountains Outreach Community
Service - Support for community
programs
Permaculture Blue Mountains -
Permafund fundraising events

Regular donations went to:

Invasion Day Donation $500

Tangentyere Family Violence Prevention
Program - Central Australia. 



1 1  |  A N N U A L  R E P O R T  2 0 2 1

Blackheath Area Neighbourhood
Centre - prize for Blue Shorts Films
Permaculture for Refugees workshop
Katoomba Public School - Harmony
Day activities and lunches
Blackheath Arts Society - Raffle prize
Support for Cory Stranger’s family in
the wake of his sudden death
Voucher for Co-op member - personal
request as she was experiencing
homelessness

One-off donations for prizes and help
with food for meetings and courses went
to: Firesticks Alliance Indigenous

Corporation- providing Indigenous
leadership, advocacy and action to
protect Country through cultural fire
and land management practices
Blue Mountains Virtual Trek for Timor 
Farms Not Coal - Lock the Gate
Campaign Narrabri (Donation sent
April 2021)

The Donations Box in the shop collected
for:

LESLEY SAMMON
Blue Mountains Food Co-op, Donations
Coordinator

Students from Katoomba Public School purchase Crunch & Sip supplies with their Co-op donation
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MARKETING & COMMUNITY
EDUCATION REPORT
There’s been enough said about
lockdowns and cancelled plans already
so let’s focus on the positives that took
place during this shorter than usual,
unusual financial year.

Recipe cards

A series of Co-op produced recipe and
DIY natural beauty cards proved popular
with the house-bound during the period
July 2020 – March 2021. Some of the
easy, basic recipes using Co-op bulk
goods and fresh fruit and veg included
red lentil dhal, zucchini fritters, 5-seed
crackers, pumpkin soup, and the ever-
popular gozleme. At least we could
pretend we were at a festival!
A collaboration with local beauty
therapist, Rebecca Semken Clark, saw the
creation of six DIY natural beauty cards
promoting the Big Little Shop.

Going forward we’ll be increasing our
online and tangible resources for
members and the broader community
including more recipe cards, meal kits,
and DIY workshops when the ducking and
weaving of restrictions abate.

Dignity Drive

Twice a year, in March and August, the
Co-op takes part in Share the Dignity’s
Dignity Drive. The Big Little Shop is a
collection point for period products that
are distributed to charities to help
women and girls in need of assistance for
various reasons including homelessness,
domestic violence and poverty. We thank
our members and customers for their
kind donations.



JACQUELINE FORSTER
Blue Mountains Food Co-op, Marketing
& Community Education Coordinator

A spring in the Edible Garden Trail

Our autumn Edible Garden Trail was
postponed to spring this year (October
16th and 17th) due to you-know-who's
name that shall not be mentioned.
Although sad, the postponement has
given us time to attract some wonderful
new sponsors - WaterUps Downunder and
Milkwood Permaculture - who are
offering products and an outstanding
online permaculture course as prizes for
local gardeners and visitors to the Trail.
We’ll also be a highlight on the line-up of
the Council-supported Blue Mountains
Festival of Resilience. The festival runs
right through October and offers many
ways to combat climate change.

Socials

Our online presence continues to grow
and foster community. Since adding
Linktree to our Instagram account in
December 2020 we’ve been able to track
click-throughs to our website which
averaged 57% for this reporting period. 
Basically, that means when we post a
pretty picture of perky persimmons and
mention there’s a recipe on our website
with a link in the profile we can see that
57% of viewers went to our website to
check it out. The other 40 odd percent
are like meh when it comes to
persimmons.

Plastic-free July

The Co-op continues to wage war on
waste with promotions of plastic-free
produce and product lines, and tips for
living plastic-free, particularly
throughout July.
Our ongoing recycling collaboration with
Integrated Dental Health in Parke Street
Katoomba has helped send over 8,800
toothbrushes, toothpaste tubes, floss
containers and the like to Terracycle to
be transformed into children’s play
equipment and other products. 
Not only are we keeping this waste out of
landfill we are helping Integrated Dental
Health earn points they will redeem as
monetary donations for Katoomba Public
School and the environmental charity 1-
Million Women.
A huge thank you to members and the
general community for their support of
this program and a reminder that the
service is only for dental waste, we
cannot accept other product containers.
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2020 AGM

MINUTES FOR

APPROVAL
FOR APPROVAL BY MEMBERS AT THE 2021 ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
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